HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 10, 2020 - 1:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 1:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Bud’s Goods

Bud’s Goods is looking to add a processing license to their application.  
Centerpoint Safe Company
Steve Bowman from Centerpoint Safe Company is checking with the Building Inspector and Board of Health regarding cannabis deliveries and a location for an office here in Halifax.
HES School Leaks

Currently working with Vertex on the leaks.  

Recycling Abatements 

Moved Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #334, 742, 2239, 381, 1879, 2375, 2589, 1412, 96, 1407, 1405, 710, 1993, 225, 2030, 257, 2036, 948, 923, 561, 122, 1885, 1987, 2032, 1953, 2393, 893, 1841, 1594, 885, 1862, 1294, 2421, 1420, 1235, 2371, 2553, 1320, 2631, 2481, 368, 2096, 204 and 2630 based on the fact that the office has received confirmation from their private haulers that they provide recycling service to the residents. 

Moved Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #26 based on the fact that the house no longer exists due to a fire.  
Pope’s Tavern Roof 

The office received four bids.  Leaning on the cautious side DCAM Certification was required and as Seelig expected bids came in greater than $150,000.  Although three of the bids were lower than $150,000 the lower bidder was not DCAM certified.  The next lowest bidder did not indicate they received the addendum.  Hence leaving two options one being go with the next qualified bidder or re-bid with hope that the bids come in within the same range.  Seelig stated we could to Town Meeting and give a number and said the figure in the Article will cover the next bidder.  Millias stated that the work needs to get done so pick a number to give them at Town meeting.  It was mentioned that we are taking a chance that the low bid on the next round is not lower than the third one of the first round.  

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to re-bid the Pope’s Tavern Roof project without the DCAM Certification.  
Halifax Country Club Chapter 40B

The ZBA is not going to have public hearings until they can have in person meetings. 
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

Mark Cappadona - Electricity Aggregation Program Update
Mark Cappadona began by saying the rate is slightly over National Grid’s which happens in the summer months but come this winter that will change, and Halifax has been way under the rate during the winter months.   The last two years it has been 13.6 and 13.9 National Grid and sees a 2-cent savings this winter. 
Millias asked if anything exceptional happened this summer – did usage go up and Cappadona said not as must as they thought it would and with everyone working from home what they lost in industrial they made up in residential so there was a slight increase - not to mention that the last two summers have been extremely hot.  
Cappadona further explained that on this month’s bill there is note stating that they will be switching from NextEra to Dynegy and the rate will not be seen until October.  If residents want to go to the green energy option there is a number on the bill they will need to call.  He stated that residents can  opt in or out at any time.  

Millias asked if Colonial Group was in the same ballpark with other suppliers and he said the Town’s rate has been very competitive and over time they hit the market pretty well.  He did say that on the electricity side of things he foresees rates going pretty high because right now oil and gas is extremely cheap where they can no longer pump from the ground so they are going to cut down on that which will create a shortage.  

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Covid-19 Update

Health Agent Bob Valery reported that there have been two confirmed cases here in Halifax over the weekend.  They are self-isolating.  No case of EEE.  Gordon asked if their workplaces are being notified and Valery said he did not know.  

Chief Viveiros stated that they are not doing a 911 ceremony due to the pandemic.  He is looking for approval from the Board of Selectmen and the Board of Health to do Covid testing and administer vaccinations.  The results for the testing will be within 15 minutes.  He does not have the expense of the test at the moment.  

As for Holidays in Halifax he does not see vaccinations being out there by that time therefore does not see planning the event is feasible.  Millias agreed.  Seelig said decorations could still be put up in the windows, display the tree outside, banners on the poles etc.  
In talking with Tom O’Brien, Seelig stated that you need to emphasize that the purchases are Covid related and directed towards Covid activities and will be used until June 2021.  A check needs to be cut by October 2nd and Seelig is encouraging departments to talk with the Town Account on how to get it cut.  He understands that items might not be available until after October 2nd therefore you need to think ahead.  Viveiros asked if departments make formal requests to the BOS and Seelig said anything out of the ordinary yes.   Seelig further said that the sidewalk may not be covered under Covid  because it is considered a permanent item – the Town could do it and take a chance of it not being covered.  There is an Article at Town Meeting, therefore it can be talked about then.  

Sgt. Sterling (on behalf of Chief Chaves) wanted to submit a proposal to purchase (with Cares Act Grant funding through Plymouth County) a 2021 Chevy Silverado 1500 (to tow the trailer) and a 2020 7’ x 16’ EZ Hauler Trailer and Molly vests.  Purchasing the truck will allow the transporting of supplies that cannot be transported in a police cruiser and trailer will give the officers the ability to access multiple pieces of equipment (i.e. UV Decontamination Light) on scene.  
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Andrews said that typically the Town’s pickup trucks are Fords and Chevys and asked if they would pick the same model and Sgt. Sterling said he looked into Ford first but they are not releasing any pickup trucks until next October hence he went with the Chevy.  The Board was okay with the purchases if they qualify.   
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved Police Chief Chaves’ request to purchase a 2021 Chevrolet Silverado 1500 and a 2020 7’ x 16’ EZ Hauer Trailer.  

Health Agent, Bob Valery, asked if a vehicle for him would be covered under the Cares Act and Seelig said he thinks no and explained he thinks that is because there is not enough Covid related incidents and we have few Covid cases and that if other inspections are being done with the truck/vehicle it is not going to qualify.  Millias said one problem is that Town Meeting being so late this year the police department is not getting their new vehicles causing the town not being able to rotate the old ones to another department.  Sterling then said right now we have we have a high mileage vehicle that is in need of maintenance and being worked on now.  Millias said seeing as the fire department is not in the need of a vehicle this year maybe a police vehicle can go to Valery – they can look into it.  Sterling said at this time vehicles are already committed because other towns have had their Town Meetings and that they might not be able to get a new one until this January or February. 
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved Police Chief Chaves’ request to purchase Molle Vests.
Scott Materna, Maintenance Director, was requesting the following:
  cost to renovate the storage room at the Recycling Center

  purchase a Ford F250 pick-up truck

  purchase 4 industrial non-fire rated respirators

  purchase 3 backpack electrostatic foggers 

  1 handheld atomizer

  75 gallons of CDC approved Covid-19 effective chemical

  purchase enclosed trailer for storage of equipment 

  purchase 45 touch free faucets

  purchase 10 touch free paper towel dispensers

  purchase 20 hand sanitizer dispensers

  purchase 12 hand free sanitizer stands 

Seelig thinks it is highly questionable to renovate the storage room at the recycling center.  Garron asked what if there is a storm and Viveiros said that we will have to look at what the capacity would be.  

Town Accountant, Sandy Nolan, stated that any items that the Cares Act does not cover the Town could end up using free cash for the purchases.  There are great narratives for the purchases, but she wanted the Board aware of it.  

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 2:15 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
